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The Honorable Larry Gossett






January 22, 2007
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Teamsters Local 174 Collective Bargaining Agreement for the period of January 1, 2007 through August 31, 2009.  This agreement covers 253 employees in the Departments of Natural Resources and Parks and Transportation.  The parties also negotiated a separate memorandum of agreement providing wage increases and pension trust contributions for 2006.  That memorandum of agreement is being transmitted to you under a separate ordinance.

The employees in the Roads Services and Fleet Divisions provide road construction, maintenance and signing services.  The employees in the Parks Division provide construction and maintenance services for county parks.  The employees in the Solid Waste Division handle the solid and household hazardous waste at the county’s transfer stations and landfill.  The covered job classifications include Truck Driver, Transfer Station Operator, Scale Operator, and Sign & Marking Specialist.

The collective bargaining agreement contains a number of changes from the previous contract.  Most significantly, the Scale Operators joined the bargaining unit during the term of the previous contract and are now incorporated into the agreement.  Also significant is the transition of employees to wage rates on the King County Squared Salary Schedules.  As part of this transition, the one dollar per compensated hour that the county contributes to the Western Conference of Teamsters Pension Trust is incorporated into the classifications’ Squared Salary Schedule rates.  The wage rates in Addendum A will then be reduced by the amount of one dollar per compensated hour, which will be forwarded to the Trust.  Both the transition to the Squared Salary Schedule and the incorporation of the pension contribution into the base wage rate will result in enhanced administrative efficiency for the county, and is consistent with how other public sector jurisdictions structure their contributions to supplemental trusts.

Another change involving the Western Conference of Teamsters Pension Trust is the elimination of the 2080 hour per year limit for contributions the county pays to the Trust on behalf of the employees; the county has agreed to contribute for every hour for which compensation is paid.  Participation in the Trust saves the county money in payroll related taxes and other expenses, while allowing the employees a vehicle to save for post-retirement expenses.

The collective bargaining agreement clarifies some existing practices to make the contract easier to administer.  The parties also negotiated language addressing various working condition issues, such as shift bids, observation of holidays, vacation scheduling, leave of absence for union work, truck selection, pilot programs, and short-term assignments.

The wage settlement includes a cost-of-living increase for each year of the contract (2007 to 2009), which follows the standard county settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.  Those increases are based on 90% of the increase in the All Cities CPI-W Index, September to September; provided, however, that the amount produced by application of the foregoing shall not be less than 2% nor greater than 6%.  An additional wage item is a market-based increase in the amount earned by Scale Operator Leads when they are required to carry pagers or cell phones during their normally scheduled time off from $0.75 per hour to $2.00 per hour.

The settlement reached is a product of good-faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  The agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

If you have questions, please contact Nancy Buonanno Grennan, Labor Relations Manager, at 206-296-8554 at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff 

 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Mike Alvine, Lead Staff, GGLR Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Anita Whitfield, Human Resources Division Director, DES


Nancy Buonanno Grennan, Labor Relations Manager, DES
